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President’s Pen 
Nau mai haere mai, Tēnā koutou, Ko Margaret Carter tōku ingoa.  He Kaiako ahau no te kura o Tirimoana Primary 
and President of the Auckland Literacy Association. 
 
From the Auckland Literacy Association [ALA] Seasons Greetings and end of year tidings.  This year the ALA has 
had what could be called a return to ‘normal’ year; with events, conferences, and engagements, and what a fantastic 
year it has been! 
 
During 2023 ALA has hosted and enjoyed such memorable events from the Catholic Kāhui Ako speaking at our 
AGM on Critical Literacies, to the Young Authors and Illustrators Event for our ākonga, alongside the Gala Dinner 
with Dr Rae Si’ilata in Term 3, and most recently Dr John Milne’s presentation of research around Reading for 
Pleasure and Te Mātaiaho | the refreshed NZ curriculum.  These events have been powerful, engaging and most of 
all delivering quality learning to the teams of educators who have attended. 
 
Many members of the ALA were able to attend the NZLA conference in Southland earlier this year and supported the 
launch of the “Lindie Lou Adventure Series”, getting to work alongside author Jeanne Bender and illustrator Marcus 
Winter.  The NZLA conference, with the theme of “Lighting Our Literacy Pathway” was a fantastic example of 
bringing together researchers and keynote speakers who were able to share the latest information in literacy.   
 
The ALA has had the great honour this year, of conferring two Life Membership Awards on Prof. Warick Elley and Dr 
Libby Limbrick, for their endless contributions to literacy and as members of the Auckland and New Zealand Literacy 
Associations.  These are two very incredible people who have dedicated a lifetime to research, literature and literacy. 
 
Finally, the ALA launched a new social media platform five months ago to keep members updated and engaged in 
key events and information from ALA and NZLA.  The uptake on this has been amazing!  The platform shares book 
reviews every month, literacy promotions, literary articles as well as ALA Event Posts and happenings.   
 
Looking ahead to 2024 the ALA will continue to engage with NZLA to deliver professional development opportunities 
for teachers and educators across Auckland.  For Term 1 ALA is excited to have Dr Murray Gadd as our guest 
speaker at the AGM with the launch of his new book “Building Young Writers”.  Keep a look out for more information!   
 
For now, though, warmest regards and best wishes for the summer break. 
 
Ngā mihi nui 
Margaret Carter 
ALA 2023 Presidents  



    

 

 

 

 

Term 4, 2023 TERM 1 EVENT & AGM  

with Dr Murray Gadd  



    

 

 

 

 

Term 4, 2023 ALA Events for 2024 
Mark Your Diaries! 

 

 



    

  
 

  

NZLA SPONSORED TEACHER CONFERENCE REPORT 

Lighting the Literacy Pathway 
25 September to 2 October 2023   
 
After luckily winning the position of sponsored teacher in 2021 it was with great pleasure I was able to board the plane 
to Invercargill! 

The 2023 NZLA conference “Lighting the Literacy Pathway” took place during 
our September School holidays in Invercargill and provided an excellent 
platform for professionals, researchers, and experts in literacy to share 
knowledge, exchange ideas, and foster collaboration. The conference 
attracted many participants from around New Zealand with a few international 
participants.  

 
There were 7 brilliant Keynote speakers and the conference commenced with 
an engaging speaker Kathryn Berkett who set the tone for the event. Notable 
figures such as Murray Gadd, Anne Milne, Kath Murdoch, Christine Braid, Lyn 
Stone and Andrea Greer delivered insightful speeches that emphasized the 
importance of a range of wellbeing, child centred learning around literacy and 

techniques. 
 
The breakout sessions addressed critical topics in literacy. Prominent researchers and practitioners, including Sue 
McDowell presented their research findings and insights, which stimulated discussions and provided attendees with 
valuable takeaways. 
 
The conference included an excellent ‘authors evening’ featuring 2 local 
authors Callan Goodall and Ella West and international author Jeanne 
Bender supported by our own Sandman Marcus Winter.  Jeanne has 
recently written a book based in NZ that was launched earlier in the 
afternoon. This evening allowed participants to hear about each 
author's different experience from the ideas through to the publication 
and sales of their books. We were also treated to beautiful surroundings 
and amazing food.  
 

The NZLA conference 
was a resounding 
success, fostering 
collaboration, knowledge sharing, and stimulating discussions in the 
field of Literacy. The event served as an excellent platform for those in 
the field of literacy education to stay updated on the latest developments 
and create meaningful connections. The insights I gained will have an 
ongoing and immediate impact on my own understanding and practice. 
 
It was an absolute privilege to attend this as a sponsored teacher, and I 
strongly encourage all teachers to join your local associations and take 
up the chance to grow and improve your own knowledge and enhance 
your classroom practice with the opportunities provided by attending 
these events and the support you receive to enable you to do so. 

Anna Watkin 
Auckland Literacy Association Sponsored Teacher 
2023 
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NZLA SPONSORED TEACHER CONFERENCE REPORT 

Lighting the Literacy Pathway 
25 September to 2 October 2023   
 
I was privileged to attend the New Zealand Literacy Association conference in Invercargill as a sponsored teacher and 
I express my thanks to Auckland Literacy Association for this opportunity. 
The conference was a vibrant and energising meeting of teachers and educators who are passionate about 
developing literacy in their students. In a world where wars and disasters often dominate the news channels, it was a 
magical and uplifting experience. 
 
The keynote speakers were inspiring. Kath Murdoch spoke about the power of inquiry and the importance of teaching 
students the language of inquiry from a young age. Kathryn Beckett talked about the importance of resilience and 
aiding young people to develop healthy brains. She advocates healing dysregulated environments.  Andrea Greer 
divulged the importance of the gut-brain connection and of developing practical ways to support the nervous system. 
Murray Gadd showed that ways of developing writing which work in our schools can also be used with intellectually 
challenged students.  Christine Braid outlined the role of a structured approach and a flexible approach to developing 
literacy, “Bringing together structure and flexibility provides the best opportunity for all learners to succeed.”  Anne 
Milne discussed the way we shape our expectations for Māori learners, encouraging the development of a space for 
their stories and their ways of learning and knowing. 
 

There was a rich selection of stimulating workshops.  Key among these 
for me were: Christine Braid’s workshop on the importance of recognising 
the links between pictures and text in picture books and how both media 
weave together to tell a story.  A highlight was Marcus Winter’s sand art 
for storytelling.  It was a magical way to learn about New Zealand history 
and offers a powerful means of linking image and text to tell stories.  I 
was privileged to present my doctoral research on children’s 
metalinguistic awareness and its importance when learning to write.  I 
was humbled by a full house of attentive attendees who responded with 
positive feedback.  
 
At the author's evening social event, 
Jeanne Bender, an avid traveller, 

presented her Lindie Lou adventure books, a charming and delightful introduction 
to world travel for young readers.  Callum Winter read to us his book Midmost 
Marvin.  I was struck by the street cred of the language and that children would 
love his words.  Ella West read from her latest book, “The Sound of My 
Heart”.  The authors inspired lighting the literacy pathway for young people with 
their creativity. 
Among many exciting exhibitors, it was encouraging to see Reading Recovery, 
Tui Tuia Learning Circle and Scholastic holding stalls in the foyer.  Reading 
Recovery tutors were able to tell their story in their words and offer another 
dimension to our understanding of literacy acquisition.  Scholastic raised a 

significant sum of money for Books for 
Oceania and will be sending books to Tongan 
schools. 
 
Social events were also important and an 
exciting experience for me personally was 
seeing the Southern Lights in the hotel car park (where the streetlights were not lit) 
with Jeanne Bender. 
 
All in all, it was an intense and wonderful conference and the highlight of our 
literacy year. 

 
Moira Newton 
Auckland Literacy Association Sponsored Teacher 
2023 
 

 

 



    

 

 
 

 
 

READING FOR PLEASURE WITH DR JOHN MILNE 

1 November 2023 
 
The Auckland Literacy Association Term 4 Literacy Event was held at Massey Primary School where Dr John Milne, 
an AUT senior lecturer, presented aspects of his doctoral research into Reading for Pleasure. 
 
The afternoon began at about 3.30pm with an informal time of conversation and afternoon tea in the school library. 
Christine Calis and Fiona Dutton from Te Manawa library, and Emma Smolden from the National Library set up tables 
of resources available for loan to support Reading for Pleasure.  Ailish McAllister had ‘teacher’ stamps that could be 
ordered from Stampede.nz https://nzstampede.co.nz/  
 
For the more formal time of the afternoon, we all moved into the FLE (senior learning 
area), where Bruce Barnes (Massey Principal) welcomed the 50+ attendees and Heather 
Bell awarded Life Memberships to ALA to Prof Warwick Elley for his literary work in the 
Pacific and Dr Libby Limbrick for their outstanding contributions to literacy. 
Linda Vagana, from Duffy Books was also a mentioned VIP guest, for her efforts in 
providing books for homes and Scholastics amazing support of the ALA through the 
years. 
 
Dr John Milne then gave his presentation.  His research has focused on reading, 
children’s experiences of reading and the development of different styles of reading.  
Reading for Pleasure and John’s own research have become linked to provide us with 
the notion of ‘reader identity’.   
 
John has been involved in major research projects: 

1. Communities of Readers (six projects so far) 
2. Growing up in NZ. Data collected over eight years from babies born 2009/10. Questions asked about reading 

for pleasure and other variables. 
3. Covid. Research is being done on how Covid / lockdowns have affected reading for pleasure. 

In this session John shared some of the important outcomes of that 
research and what it means for us as educators. The inclusion of 
Reading for Pleasure in Te Mātaiho: The Refreshed NZ curriculum 
coming into play in 2024, and the ongoing debates about the 
teaching of reading within schools.   

Some important discussion centred around the learners’ seeing 
teachers as readers, teachers recognising that children who read 
are busy people who also like to read and the correlation between 
those who regularly read for pleasure and high academic 
attainment. 

There are plans for another research project beginning 2024 
involving schools and ECE centres 
with the National Library assisting with 
advice and support however, funding is 
still unconfirmed yet. 

 
The afternoon ended with some lucky door prize winners: Helensville School and Royal 
Road, provided by Scholastic.  

 
 
Nova Gibson 
ALA Executive 
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Term 4, 2023  

BOOK REVIEW 
 

 
ISLAND TREASURE: LEAVE NO STONE UNTURNED 
By Jeanne Bender 
 
 
This is the sixth early chapter book in a series titled the Lindie Lou Adventure Series, 
featuring, a puppy named Lindie Lou who loves to explore, and to make new friends. Lindie 
Lou’s first four adventures are set in the USA, and her fifth is above the arctic circle in Norway. 
Such diverse settings allow young readers to experience diversity in many different forms. 
This latest chapter book in the series brings Lindie Lou and her friends to Aotearoa New 
Zealand. 
 
The story is not simply straightforward but skilfully 
weaves some of the history involving the shipwreck of 
the HMS Buffalo in Mercury Bay, Whitianga, and 
sensitively explores the nature of what is precious 
through the search for a pounamu greenstone hei tiki 
heirloom. A local historian is introduced, along with a 
sand artist. Marcus Winter, the sand artist, is not only a 
key character, but has been an excellent central advisor 
in things taha Māori. The story, the glossary, the 
explanations, and the supplementary information all 
combine to powerfully strengthen the opportunities for 
young readers to extend their cross-cultural understanding without being patronising in any way. 
 

Jeanne’s editor wrote to the Auckland Literacy Association to ask for 
someone to assist Jeanne and to validate her story. Rob Southam and I 
were ‘selected’, and after our first zoom meeting with Jeanne we were 
delighted to be involved. She is a warm, enthusiastic, caring and 
thoroughly engaging person who works hard to promote stories that 
operate on many different levels. Her willingness to come to New 
Zealand to attend and actively participate in the NZLA conference in 
Invercargill and to bring Marcus with her, spoke volumes about her 
commitment. 
 
 
 

I’m looking forward to talking with a group of young readers to 
explore perceptions of what constitutes cultural treasures, how we 
value these, and how Lindie Lou helps to further our learning. 
AND, already I’m looking forward to Lindie Lou’s next adventure! 
 
 
Heather Bell 
ALA Executive  
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Choosing & Using Picture Books 



    

 



    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


